SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

FORM S-B/A

Registration statement for securities of foreign governments and subdivisions thereof under the Securities Act of 1933 (Schedule B) [amend]

Filing Date: **2020-10-30** SEC Accession No. 0001341004-20-000421

(HTML Version on secdatabase.com)

FILER

ITALY REPUBLIC OF

CIK:52782 IRS No.: 000000000 | Fiscal Year End: 1231 Type: S-B/A | Act: 33 | File No.: 333-249472 | Film No.: 201276538 SIC: 8888 Foreign governments

Mailing Address C/O SASM&F (UK) LLP 40 BANK STREET, CANARY AND FINANCE WHARF LONDON X0 E14 5DS

Business Address MINISTRY OF ECONOMY VIA XX SETTEMBRE, 97 ROME L6 00187 (44) 20 7519 7000

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

PRE-EFFECTIVE AMENDMENT NO. 1 to REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER SCHEDULE B OF THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

Republic of Italy (Name of Registrant)

THE HONORABLE ARMANDO VARRICCHIO

Italian Ambassador to the United States

3000 Whitehaven Street, N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20008

(Name and address of Authorized Agent of the Registrant in the United States)

It is requested that copies of notices and communications from the Securities and Exchange Commission be sent to:

LORENZO CORTE, ESQ. PRANAV L. TRIVEDI, ESQ. Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom (UK) LLP 40 Bank Street, Canary Wharf London E14 5DS United Kingdom

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time after this Registration Statement becomes effective.

The Debt Securities covered by this Registration Statement are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Release Nos. 33-6240 and 33-6424 under the Securities Act of 1933.

Title of each class of securities to be registered	Amount to be registered	Proposed maximum offering price per Unit ⁽¹⁾	Proposed maximum aggregate offering price ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	Amount of registration fee ⁽³⁾
Debt Securities and/or Warrants to purchase Debt Securities	\$3,000,000,000	100%	\$3,000,000,000	\$327,300.00

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

(1) Estimated solely for the purpose of determining the registration fee.

(2) Exclusive of accrued interests, if any.

(3) Includes an amount of \$117,462.51 that has been previously paid.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

EXPLANATORY NOTE

The registrant is filing a pre-effective amendment No. 1 ("Pre-Effective Amendment") to registration statement no. 333-249472 under Schedule B of the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Registration Statement") in order to increase the amount of securities being registered.

This registration statement contains a prospectus, consisting of a cover page and numbered pages 1 through 21, relating to the debt securities and/or warrants to purchase debt securities of Italy with a maximum aggregate principal amount of up to US\$3,000,000,000 or the equivalent thereof in one or more other currencies or currency units, which may be offered and sold in the United States on or after the effective date of this registration statement. Information concerning pricing, the particular terms of such offer or sale and other matters will be included in one or more prospectus supplements filed in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission.

The debt securities and/or warrants may be offered from time to time pursuant to Releases No. 33-6424 and 33-6240 under the Securities Act of 1933 as separate issues of debt securities and/or warrants on terms and in the manner to be specified in prospectus supplements to be delivered in connection with each such offering.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We cannot sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to completion, dated October 30, 2020

PROSPECTUS



- Up to US\$3,000,000,000 or its equivalent in other currencies or a composite of other currencies.
- The securities will be direct, unconditional and general obligations of The Republic of Italy, backed by the full faith and credit of The Republic of Italy and will rank *pari passu* with all other unsecured and unsubordinated obligations of Italy.
- The securities may consist of bonds, notes or other evidences of indebtedness and may be issued with or without warrants to purchase other debt instruments.
- The securities may be exchangeable for other debt instruments issued by The Republic of Italy or by entities owned by The Republic of Italy.
- The securities will be offered from time to time as separate issues on terms set forth in supplements to this prospectus. The terms of each series of securities, including the principal amount, maturity, interest rate and initial offering price will be set forth in the supplement relating to that series of securities.
- The debt securities and the fiscal agency agreement described in this prospectus contain collective action clauses with provisions regarding future modifications to their terms. Under these provisions, which are described herein beginning on page 10, modifications affecting the Reserved Matters listed in the debt securities and the fiscal agency agreement, including modifications to payment and other important terms, (1) may be made to a series of debt securities with (i) the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 75 percent or (ii) a written resolution signed by or on behalf of holders of at least 66 2/3 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series; and (2) may be made to all outstanding series of debt securities with (i) the affirmative vote of all holders of at least 66 2/3 percent of the aggregate principal amount of all outstanding series of debt securities (taken in the aggregate) and with (i) the affirmative vote of the holders of more than 66 2/3 percent or (ii) a written resolution signed by or on behalf of holders of at least 66 2/3 percent of the aggregate principal amount of all outstanding series of debt securities (taken in the aggregate) and with (i) the affirmative vote of the holders of more than 66 2/3 percent or (ii) a written resolution signed by or on behalf of holders of more than 50 percent of the aggregate principal amount of each outstanding series of debt securities (taken individually).

Neither the US Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved these securities or passed on the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.



You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different or additional information. We are not making an offer of these securities in any place where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement or any document incorporated by reference is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of those documents.

This prospectus may not be used to sell securities unless accompanied by a prospectus supplement.

The date of this prospectus is , 2020.

Table of Contents

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
USE OF PROCEEDS	3
DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES	4
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS	14
TAXATION	15
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	19
OFFICIAL STATEMENTS	20
VALIDITY OF THE SECURITIES	20
AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE	20
GENERAL INFORMATION	20
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	20

iii

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities The Republic of Italy may offer. Each time Italy sells securities, it will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the terms of that offering. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. If the information in this prospectus differs from any prospectus supplement, you should rely on the information in the prospectus supplement. You should read both this prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement together with additional information described below under the heading "*Where You Can Find More Information*".

You should read this prospectus and any prospectus supplements carefully before you invest. This prospectus may not be used to make offers or sales of securities unless accompanied by a prospectus supplement. Italy may sell the securities directly, through agents designated from time to time or through intermediaries. The names of any agents or intermediaries will be provided in the applicable prospectus supplement.

This prospectus neither constitutes a prospectus pursuant to Part II of the Luxembourg Prospectus Law implementing the Prospectus Directive nor a simplified prospectus pursuant to Part III of the Luxembourg Prospectus Law. Accordingly, this prospectus does not purport to meet the format and the disclosure requirements of the Prospectus Directive and Commission Regulation (EC) No. 809/2004 (as amended), and it has not been, and will not be, submitted for approval to any competent authority within the meaning of the Prospectus Directive and, in particular, to the Luxembourg Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier, which is the Luxembourg competent authority for the purpose of the Prospectus Directive and one of the competent authorities under the Luxembourg Prospectus Law. The debt securities, issued pursuant to this prospectus, will therefore not qualify for the benefit of the single European passport pursuant to the Prospectus Directive.

You must not rely on unauthorized information.

No dealer, salesperson or other person is authorized to give any information or to represent anything not contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or the relevant prospectus supplement. You must not rely on any unauthorized information or representations.

You must comply with applicable laws.

This prospectus and the relevant prospectus supplement are not, and may not be used in connection with, an offer or solicitation by anyone in any jurisdiction in which the offer or solicitation is not authorized or in which the person making the offer or solicitation is not qualified to do so or to any person to whom it is unlawful to make an offer or solicitation. For a further description of certain restrictions of the offering and sale of the securities and the distribution of this prospectus and the relevant prospectus supplement, see "*Plan of Distribution*" as supplemented by information in the relevant prospectus supplement.

You should read this prospectus and any prospectus supplement carefully. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement or any document incorporated by reference therein is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of these documents.

Special cautionary notice regarding forward-looking statements.

This prospectus incorporates by reference, and any accompanying prospectus supplement may contain or incorporate by reference, certain forward-looking statements as defined in Section 27A of the US Securities Act of 1933, with respect to certain of the plans and objectives of the government of Italy and to the economic, monetary and financial conditions of Italy. Such statements incorporated by reference in this prospectus include, but are not limited to, statements in our Annual Report on Form 18-K and amendments thereto for the year ended December 31, 2019 under the following headings: "*The Italian Economy—General*", "*—Gross Domestic Product*" and "*—Principal Sectors of the Economy*", "*Monetary System—Banking Regulation*", "*The External Sector of the Economy—Foreign Trade*" and "*Public Finance—The 2020 Economic and Financial Document*", "*—The Update of the 2020 Economic and Financial Document*", "*—Revenues and Expenditures*", "*Public Debt—Forecasted Debt-to-GDP Ratios*", and generally the exhibits thereto. By their nature, forward-looking statements involve risk and uncertainty, and the factors



described in the context of such forward-looking statements could cause actual results and developments to differ materially from those expressed in or implied by such forward-looking statements.

Enforcement of civil liabilities

Italy is a foreign sovereign government. Consequently, it may be difficult for investors to obtain or realize upon judgments of courts in the United States against Italy. Italy will irrevocably submit to the jurisdiction of the Federal and State courts in The City of New York and will irrevocably waive any immunity from the jurisdiction of such courts, to the extent permitted by Italian law, but not execution, attachment or process in the nature thereof. Italy will waive any objection to venue, in connection with any action arising out of or based upon the debt securities or the warrants brought by any holder of debt securities or warrants. Italy reserves the right to plead sovereign immunity under the United States Foreign Sovereign Immunities Act of 1976 with respect to actions brought against it under United States Federal securities laws or any state securities laws. In the absence of a waiver of immunity by Italy with respect to these actions, it would not be possible to obtain a United States judgment in such an action against Italy unless a court were to determine that Italy is not entitled under the Immunities Act to sovereign immunity with respect to such action. Enforceability in Italy of final judgments of U.S. courts obtained in actions based on the civil liability provisions of the U.S. federal securities laws is subject, among other things, to the absence of a conflicting final judgment by an Italian court or of a previously instituted action pending in Italy among the same parties and arising from the same facts and circumstances and to the Italian courts' determination that the U.S. courts had jurisdiction, that process was appropriately served on the defendant, and that enforcement would not violate Italian public policy. In general, the enforceability in Italy of final judgments of U.S. courts obtained would not require retrial in Italy. In original actions brought before Italian courts, there is doubt as to the enforceability of liabilities based on the U.S. federal securities laws. The Italian courts may enter and enforce judgments in foreign currencies. See also "Description of Debt Securities-Governing Law; Consent to Service" and "Description of Warrants—Governing Law; Consent to Service".

All references herein to "we", "Italy," the "State" or the "Republic" are to The Republic of Italy, all references herein to the "Government" are to the central Government of Italy and all references to the "general government" are collectively to the central Government and local government sectors and social security funds (those institutions whose principal activity is to provide social benefits), but exclude government owned corporations. In addition, all references herein to the "Treasury" or the "Ministry of Economy and Finance" are interchangeable and refer to the same entity.

DATA DISSEMINATION

Italy subscribes to the Special Data Dissemination Standard Plus ("SDDS Plus") of the International Monetary Fund ("IMF"), which is designed to improve the timeliness and quality of information of subscribing member countries. The SDDS Plus requires subscribing member countries to provide schedules indicating, in advance, the date on which data will be released (the so-called "Advance Release Calendar"). For Italy, precise dates or "no-later-than-dates" for the release of data under the SDDS Plus are disseminated in advance through the Advance Release Calendar, which is published on the Internet under the IMF's Dissemination Standards Bulletin Board. Summary methodologies of all metadata to enhance transparency of statistical compilation are also provided on the Internet under the IMF's Dissemination Standards Bulletin Board. The Internet website is located at http://dsbb.imf.org. Neither the Italian Government nor any agents acting on behalf of the Italian Government in connection with this prospectus accepts any responsibility for information included on that website, and its contents are not intended to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus.



USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise indicated in the relevant prospectus supplement, the Government will use net proceeds from the sale of securities for general Government purposes, including debt management purposes.

DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES

The following is a brief summary of the terms and conditions of the debt securities that we may issue from time to time and the fiscal agency agreement that governs the debt securities. Each time we offer securities, Italy will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain specific information about the tenures of the offering. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. If the information in this prospectus differs from any prospectus supplement, you should rely on the updated information in the prospectus supplement. We have filed or will file copies of the forms of debt securities and the fiscal agency agreement as exhibits to our Registration Statement or an amendment to our Annual Report. Because this is only a summary, you should read the form of debt securities and the fiscal agency agreement in their entirety. You can find the definitions of certain terms used in this description under the subheading "*Definitions*".

General

We may issue debt securities in one or more series, as authorized from time to time by Italy. The following terms and other specific provisions of each series of debt securities will be described in a free-writing prospectus and a prospectus supplement relating to that series:

- the designation of the securities;
- the aggregate principal amount and any limitation on the principal amount;
- the currency or currencies in which the securities will be denominated and in which payment will be made;
- the authorized denominations of the securities;
- the percentage of principal amount at which we will issue the securities;
- the maturity date of the securities;
- the interest rate and the manner in which the interest rate will be determined;
- the interest payment dates, if any, and the dates from which interest will accrue;
- the index, price or formula which we will use to determine the amount of payment of principal, premium or interest;
- the terms on which we will redeem or repurchase securities and any sinking fund provisions;
- any terms for the exchange or conversion of the securities; and
- whether the securities will be in bearer form, or in fully registered form, or both, and any restrictions on the exchange of one form for another.

To the extent different from the description below under the heading "*Taxation—United States Tax Considerations*", we will describe in the prospectus supplement any special United States federal income tax and other considerations applicable to any debt securities which we may issue:

- with original issue discount;
- denominated in a currency other than U.S. dollars; or
- with payments determined by reference to an index.

A fiscal agent will act as our agent in connection with the debt securities. The duties of the fiscal agent will be governed by the fiscal agency agreement. The fiscal agent is our agent and is not a trustee for the holders of debt securities. The fiscal agent does not have the same responsibilities or duties to act for holders of debt securities as a trustee would. We may maintain deposit accounts and conduct other banking transactions in the ordinary course of business with the fiscal agent.

Except as may otherwise be indicated in any prospectus supplement, Italy will reserve the right to issue, from time to time and without the consent of the holders of the relevant debt securities, further securities having identical terms

and conditions of others previously issued, so that the securities subsequently issued may be consolidated with, form a single series with and increase the aggregate principal amount of, the debt securities initially issued.

We may issue debt securities at a discount, bearing no interest or bearing interest at a rate below market rates. If we issue discount securities, we will sell them at a discount below their stated principal amount. We will describe any special considerations related to discounted debt securities in the prospectus supplement for those securities.

The prospectus supplement will specify the place and the currency for payment of principal, interest and any premium on the debt securities. Unless we specify otherwise in the prospectus supplement, we will pay interest on fully registered debt securities by mailing a check to the registered holders on the record date.

Nature of Obligation; Negative Pledge

The debt securities will be the direct, unconditional, unsecured and general obligations of Italy. They will rank equally with all of our present and future unsecured and unsubordinated general borrowing except for such obligations as may be preferred by mandatory provisions of international treaties and similar obligations to which Italy is a party. The full faith and credit of Italy will be pledged for the due and punctual payment of the debt securities and for the due and timely performance of all of our obligations under the debt securities. We will pay principal and interest on the debt securities out of the Ministry of Economy and Finance of Italy.

As long as any debt security remains outstanding, we will not create any Encumbrance on our revenues or assets to secure any Public External Indebtedness, without equally and ratably securing the outstanding debt.

Additional Amounts

Under Italian law, all payments of principal and interest on the debt securities issued outside of Italy shall be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for, any Italian taxes so long as the beneficial owner of the debt securities is not resident in Italy. If any payment of principal or interest is not exempt from Italian tax, we will pay to you the additional amounts necessary to make the net payment you receive not less than the amount you would have received if Italian taxes had not been imposed. No additional amounts will be paid to you if:

- you have or had some connection with Italy other than merely owning or holding the debt securities or receiving principal and interest payment on the debt securities;
- you are subject to an estate, inheritance, gift, sales, transfer or personal property tax or any significant tax, assessment or governmental charge;
- you are subject to a tax, assessment or other governmental charge which is payable other than by withholding;
- you are able to avoid Italian taxes by making a declaration of non-residence or claiming an exemption from the relevant tax authority;
- you present the debt securities for payment more than 30 days after you were entitled to receive payment. This provision does not apply if you would have been entitled to receive additional amounts had you presented the debt securities for payment prior to the expiration of the 30 day period;
- a tax applied by a Member State by way of withholding, deduction or otherwise is imposed on a payment of principal or interest to you and is required to be made pursuant to European Council Directives; or
- you would have been able to avoid such withholding or deduction by presenting the debt securities for payment to another Paying Agent in a Member State of the European Union.

Interest

Interest on the Notes shall be payable semi-annually in arrears in two equal payments on and of each year (each an "Interest Payment **Date**"), unless any Interest Payment Date would otherwise fall on a day which is not a Banking Day, in which case the Interest Payment Date shall be immediately succeeding Banking Day without any interest or other payment as a result of the delay. Interest will be paid to the persons in whose names the Notes are registered at the close of business on the preceding and , as the case may be (the "**Record Date**"). Interest will be calculated on the

basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months. "Banking Day" means any day that is a day on which banking institutions in New York City are not generally authorized or obliged by law, regulation or executive order to close.

Form and Settlement of Debt Securities Denominated in US Dollars

Except as may otherwise be indicated in any prospectus supplement:

each series of debt securities denominated in US dollars will be issued in the form of one or more global notes in fully registered form, in a minimum denomination of US\$200,000 and integral multiples of US\$1,000 in excess thereof, without coupons, which will be deposited on or about the date indicated in the prospectus supplement with Citibank, N.A. as custodian for, and registered in the name of Cede & Co. as nominee of, The Depository Trust Company ("DTC");

Except as set forth below, the global notes may be transferred, in whole and not in part, only to DTC, another nominee of DTC or a successor of DTC or its nominee.

- subject to certain exceptions, beneficial interests in such global notes will be represented, and transfers of such beneficial interests will be effected, through accounts of financial institutions acting on behalf of beneficial owners as direct and indirect participants in DTC; investors may elect to hold interests in the global notes through DTC in the United States or through Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V. ("Euroclear") or Clearstream Banking, société anonyme ("Clearstream"), in Europe, if they are participants in such systems, or indirectly through organizations that are participants in such systems; Euroclear and Clearstream will in turn hold interests in the global notes as indirect participants in DTC;
- Persons who are not DTC participants may beneficially own debt securities held by DTC only through direct or indirect participants in DTC (including Euroclear and Clearstream). So long as Cede & Co., as the nominee of DTC, is the registered owner of the global note, Cede & Co. for all purposes will be considered the sole holder of the debt securities under the fiscal agency agreement and the debt securities;
- subject to certain exceptions, owners of beneficial interests in such global notes will not be entitled to have debt securities registered in their names, will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of debt securities under their terms or the fiscal agency agreement governing such debt securities;
- subject to certain exceptions, beneficial owners will not be considered the owners or holders of the debt securities under the fiscal agency agreement, including for purposes of receiving any reports delivered by Italy or the fiscal agent pursuant to the fiscal agency agreement. Accordingly, each beneficial owner must rely on the procedures of the clearing systems and, if such person is not a participant of the clearing systems, on the procedures of the participant through which such person owns its interest, to exercise any rights of a holder under the fiscal agency agreement. Italy understands that, under existing industry practices, if Italy requests any action of holders or a beneficial owner desires to give or take any action which a holder is entitled to give or take under the fiscal agency agreement, the clearing systems would authorize their participants holding the relevant beneficial interests to give or take action and the participants would authorize beneficial owners. Conveyance of notices and other communications by the clearing systems to their participants, by the participants to indirect participants to beneficial owners will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. The laws of some jurisdictions require that certain purchasers of securities take physical delivery of such securities in certificated form. These limits and laws may impair the ability to transfer beneficial interests in global notes;
- delivery of such debt securities will be made against payment therefore in same-day funds on the date indicated in the relevant prospectus supplement.

Payments

Payments of principal of and interest on the debt securities will be made to Cede & Co., the nominee for DTC, as the registered owner. The principal and interest on the debt securities will be payable in United States dollars or in such other coin or currency of the United States of America as at the time of payment is legal tender for payment therein of public and private debts.

Upon receipt of any payment of principal or of interest on the debt securities, DTC will credit DTC participants' accounts with payment in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the principal amount of the DTC debt securities as shown on the records of DTC. Payments by DTC participants to owners of beneficial interests in the global notes held through such participants will be the responsibility of such participants, as is now the case with securities held for the accounts of customers registered in "street name." Distributions with respect to the debt securities held through Euroclear or Clearstream will be credited to the cash accounts of Euroclear participants or Clearstream participants in accordance with the relevant system's rules and procedures to the extent received by its depositary. Neither Italy nor the fiscal agent will have any responsibility or liability for any aspect of the records relating to, or payments made on account of, beneficial ownership interests in the global notes or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any records relating to such beneficial ownership interests.

Any moneys held by the fiscal agent in respect of the debt securities and remaining unclaimed for two years after such amount shall have become due and payable shall be returned to Italy, and the holder of such debt securities shall thereafter look only to Italy for any payment to which such holder may be entitled. debt securities will become void unless surrendered for payment within a period of five years from the date on which the payment in respect thereof first becomes due or, if the full amount of the money has not been received by the fiscal agent on or prior to such due date, the date on which the full amount of such money having been so received, notice to that effect shall have been given to the holders.

Definitive debt securities

Individual certificates in respect of debt securities will not be issued in exchange for the global note, except in very limited circumstances. If DTC notifies Italy that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary for the global note or ceases to be a clearing agency registered under the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "**Exchange Act**") at a time when it is required to be and, in each case, a successor depositary is not appointed by Italy within 90 days after receiving such notice from DTC or on becoming aware that DTC is no longer so registered, or if an event of default with respect to the debt securities shall have occurred and be continuing as described under "— *Default; Acceleration of Maturity*" in this prospectus, Italy will issue or cause to be issued debt securities in definitive form in exchange for such global note and, in such event, will issue or cause to be issued debt securities in definitive form in exchange for the global note. Debt securities issued in definitive form will be issued only in fully registered form, without coupons, in denominations of \$200,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. Any debt securities so issued will be registered in such names, and in such denominations, as DTC shall request. Such debt securities may be presented for registration of transfer or exchange at the office of the fiscal agent in London or, as long as the debt securities are listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, at the office of the paying agent in Luxembourg, and principal thereof and interest thereon will be payable (against presentation and surrender of the debt securities for paying agent in Luxembourg, provided that interest thereon may be paid by check mailed to the registered holders of definitive debt securities.

Upon the issuance of definitive debt securities, holders will be able to transfer definitive debt securities at the specified office of the paying agent including the paying agent in Luxembourg upon the surrender of such definitive debt securities, together with the form of transfer endorsed thereon duly completed and executed and otherwise in accordance with the provisions of the fiscal agency agreement. In the case of a transfer of part only of a definitive debt securities, a new definitive debt securities shall be issued to the transferee in respect of the part transferred and a further new definitive debt securities in respect of the balance of the holding not transferred shall be issued to the transferred shall be securities to be so issued shall be available for delivery within three business days of receipt by the Registrar or any paying agent at its specified office of the relevant definitive debt securities and the form of transfer.

Further Issues

Italy may from time to time, without notice to or the consent of the registered holders of the debt securities, create and issue further debt securities having the same terms as the debt securities in all respects (except for the issue price, issue date and the first payment of interest following the issue date of such further debt securities) and so that such further debt securities shall be consolidated and form a single series with the debt securities and shall have the same terms as to status, redemption or otherwise as the debt securities.

Default; Acceleration of Maturity

Each of the following is an event of default under any series of debt securities:

- we default in any payment of principal, premium or interest on any debt securities of that series and the default continues for a period of more than 30 days after the due date.
- we fail to perform or observe any other obligation under any debt securities of that series and the default continues for a period of 60 days following written notice to us of the default by any holder.
- any other present or future Public External Indebtedness in an amount equal to or exceeding US\$50 million (or its equivalent) becomes due and payable prior to its stated maturity by reason of default in payment of principal thereof of premium, if any, or interest thereon.
- any other Public External Indebtedness in an amount equal to or exceeding US\$50 million (or its equivalent) is not paid at its maturity as extended by any applicable grace period.
- we declare a general moratorium on the payment of any Public External Indebtedness.

If any of the events of default described above occurs and is continuing, the holders of at least 25 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of a series may, by giving a written demand to us and the fiscal agent, declare the principal and accrued interest on the debt securities of that series to be immediately due and payable on the date that written notice of acceleration is received by us and the fiscal agent, unless all such defaults have been remedied or waived prior to the receipt of such written notice. For debt securities issued at a discount, the amount of principal accelerated will be described in the prospectus supplement. The holders of more than 50 percent of the aggregate principal amount outstanding of the debt securities may rescind or annul a notice of acceleration.

We are not required to furnish any periodic evidence of the absence of defaults. A default in one series of debt securities will not constitute a default in another series of debt securities, or permit the acceleration of the maturity of another series of debt securities, unless the maturity of the series of debt securities is accelerated by reason of default as described above.

Redemption

A series of debt securities may provide for mandatory redemption by us or at our election. If we redeem debt securities under a mandatory redemption provision, we will give not more than 60 days' nor less than 30 days' notice of redemption. If we are not redeeming all of the debt securities in a series, the debt securities to be redeemed will be selected by lot by the fiscal agent. Unless all the debt securities of a series to be redeemed are registered debt securities or bearer debt securities registered as to principal, we will publish a notice of redemption at least twice prior to the redemption date. We will publish the notice in a newspaper printed in the English language with general circulation in Europe. We will also publish notice of redemption in any other place set forth in the debt securities. We will also mail notice of redemption to holders of registered debt securities of the series, and to those holders of bearer debt securities of the series who have registered the principal of their debt securities. We will mail the notice to the holders' last addresses as they appear on the register for the debt securities of such series.

Meetings and Quorum

We may call a meeting of the holders of the debt securities at any time regarding the fiscal agency agreement or the debt securities. In addition, we will call a meeting of the holders of the debt securities if an event of default has occurred and is continuing and the holders of at least ten percent of the aggregate principal amount outstanding of the debt securities request a meeting in writing. We will determine the time and place of the meeting and notify the holders of the time, place and purpose of the meeting, specify the record date for the meeting, form used to appoint a proxy and set out any other information necessary. The notice will be published in the English language not less than 21 days before the meeting or in case of an adjourned meeting for at least 14 days prior to the date of the adjourned meeting. The chair of any meeting of holders will be appointed by us or if we fail to appoint such chair or the person nominated by us is not present at the meeting, the chair will be appointed by the holders of more than 50 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities represented at the meeting.

Only holders of the debt securities and their proxies are entitled to vote at a meeting of holders. Holders or proxies representing at least 50 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities will normally constitute a quorum. However, if a meeting is adjourned for a lack of a quorum, then holders or proxies representing at least 25 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities will constitute a quorum when the meeting is rescheduled. For purposes of a meeting of holders that proposes to discuss Reserved Matters holders or proxies representing at least 66 2/3 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities will constitute a quorum.

A written resolution signed by or on behalf of holders of the requisite majority of the debt securities then outstanding will be valid for all purposes as if it was a resolution passed at a meeting of holders duly convened and held in accordance with these provisions.

Each holder of an outstanding debt securities may appoint any person to act as its proxy in connection with any meeting of holders of which the holder is entitled to vote or the signing of any written resolution that the holder is entitled to sign by delivering written notice to us not less than 48 hours before the meeting of holder or the signing of a written resolution. A proxy must be appointed by the form enclosed with the notice of the meeting of holders to be valid. A duly appointed proxy will remain in force until we have received notice or have otherwise being informed of the revocation or amendment of the proxy at least 48 hours before the time fixed for the commencement of the meeting for which the proxy intends to cast its vote or sign a written resolution.

A resolution duly passed at a meeting of holders convened and held in accordance with these provisions, and a written resolution duly signed by the requisite majority of holders, will be binding on all holders, whether or not the holder was present at the meeting, voted for or against the resolution or signed the written resolution.

Voting

A holder may cast a vote on each proposal and or propose amendment equal in number to the principal amount of the holder's outstanding debt securities.

In the case of a Cross Series Amendment and/or Cross Series Proposal:

- involving debt securities denominated in more than one currency, the principal amount of each debt securities will be determined based on the principal amount of each affected debt security will be equal to
- the amount of euro that could have been obtained on the record date for the proposed modification with the principal amount of that debt security, using the applicable euro foreign exchange reference rate for the record date published by the European Central Bank.
- involving an Index Linked Obligation, the principal amount of each debt securities will be determined based on the principal amount of each such Index Linked Obligation will be equal to its adjusted nominal amount.
- involving a zero coupon obligation that did not formally constitute a component part of an Index Linked Obligation the principal amount of each debt securities will be determined based on the principal amount of each such zero coupon obligation will be equal to its nominal amount or, if its stated maturity date has not yet occurred, to the present value of its nominal amount.
- involving a zero coupon obligation that did formally constitute a component part of an Index Linked Obligation the principal amount of each debt securities will be determined based on the principal amount of each such zero coupon obligation that formerly constituted the right to receive (i) a non index linked payment of principal or interest will be equal to its nominal amount or, if the stated maturity date of the non index linked payment has not yet occurred, to the present value of its nominal amount; and (ii) an index linked payment of principal or interest will be equal to its adjusted nominal amount or, if the stated maturity date of the index linked payment has not yet occurred, to the present value of its adjusted nominal amount.

Proposals, Amendments and Waivers

Each series of debt securities will contain collective action clauses with provisions regarding future modifications to their terms and the terms of the fiscal agency agreement to the extent that it affects that series. These clauses are described below.

We may generally modify or take actions with respect to the fiscal agency agreement to the extent that it affects a series of debt securities or the terms of any series of debt securities:

- with the affirmative vote of the holders of more than 50 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series that are represented at a meeting; or
- with the written consent of the holders of more than 50 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series.

However, we may generally modify, amend, change or waive a Reserved Matter:

- to the extent that it affects a series of outstanding debt securities or the terms of any series of outstanding debt securities with (i) the affirmative vote of holders of at least 75 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series that are represented at a meeting; or (ii) a written resolution signed by or on behalf of holders of at least 66 2/3 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series that are represented at a meeting; or (ii) a written resolution signed by or on behalf of holders of at least 66 2/3 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of that series that are represented at a meeting;
- to the extent that it affects a Cross Series Amendment and/or Cross Series Proposal affecting the terms and conditions of all series of outstanding debt securities:
 - (i) the affirmative vote of at least 75 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities represented at separate duly called meetings of the holders of the outstanding debt securities of all the series (taken in the aggregate) that would be affected by the proposal and/or proposed amendment; or (ii) a written resolution signed by or on behalf of the holders of at least 66 2/3 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities of all the series (taken in the aggregate) that would be affected by the proposal and/or proposed amendment; and
 - (ii) the affirmative vote of more than 66 2/3 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding debt securities represented at separate duly called meetings of the holders of each series of debt securities (taken individually) that would be affected by the proposal and/or proposed amendment; or (ii) a written resolution signed by or on behalf of the holders of more than 50 percent of the aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding debt securities of each series (taken individually) that would be affected by the proposal and/or proposed amount of the then outstanding debt securities of each series (taken individually) that would be affected by the proposal and/or proposed amendment.

With respect to Cross Series Amendments and/or Cross Series Proposals, a separate meeting for each affected series of outstanding debt securities will be called and held or a separate written resolution signed for each affected series of outstanding debt securities, in relation to any amendment or proposal.

We may, without the consent of any holder of debt securities, amend the fiscal agency agreement or the outstanding debt securities of a series for the purpose of:

- to correct a manifest error or cure an ambiguity;
- if the amendment is of a formal or technical nature or for the benefit of the holders of the outstanding debt securities;

We will publish the details of any amendment of the outstanding debt securities of the series within ten days of the amendment becoming legally effective.

For purposes of determining whether the required percentage of holders of the debt securities of a series are present at a meeting for quorum purposes, or has consented to or voted in favor of any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver, amendment, modification or supplement to the debt securities of that series or the fiscal agency agreement, or whether the required percentage of holders has delivered a notice of acceleration of the debt securities of a series, debt securities that we own directly or indirectly will be disregarded and deemed not to be outstanding. For this purpose, debt securities that we own directly would include any debt securities owned by or on behalf of the central Government or any of its ministries or owned through corporations or public law entities (generally, entities that by force of law carry out activities in the general public interest, such as INPS, and INAIL, the two principal social security agencies for private and government employees). Debt securities that we own

directly or indirectly would not, however, include debt securities owned by the Bank of Italy and any of Italy's regions, provinces and other local government entities.

Notices

All notices will be published in English in London in the Financial Times, in New York in The Wall Street Journal (Eastern Edition) and, so long as any of the debt securities are listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and the rules of such Exchange shall so require, in a daily newspaper of general circulation in Luxembourg which is expected to be the d'Wort. In addition, notices may also be published on the Internet site of the Luxembourg Stock Exchange (www.bourse.lu). If at any time publication in any such newspaper is not practicable, notices will be valid if published in an English language newspaper determined by Italy with general circulation in the respective market regions. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given on the date of such publication or, if published more than once on different dates, on the first date on which publication is made.

Governing Law; Consent to Service

The debt securities will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York. Matters required to be governed by the laws of The Republic of Italy, including authorizations and execution will be governed by the laws of Italy.

We will appoint the Honorable Armando Varricchio, our Ambassador to the United States, 3000 Whitehaven Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20008, and his successor or, in each case, his Chargé d'Affaires ad interim, acting in the absence of the Ambassador, as our authorized agent in the United States. Process may be served on our authorized agent in any action arising out of or based on the debt securities which may be instituted in any State or Federal court in The City of New York by the holder of any debt security and Italy will irrevocably waive any immunity to service of process and any obligation to venue in any such action which may be instituted in any such court or (except as to venue) in any competent court in The Republic of Italy to the fullest extent permitted by Italian law. The appointment of our authorized agent will be irrevocable until all principal, premium and interest, due and to become due on the debt securities has been provided to the fiscal agent. If for any reason, the authorized agent ceases to be able to act as such authorized agent or ceases to have an address in the United States, we will appoint another person in Washington, D.C. or The City of New York as our authorized agent. In addition, a holder of any debt security may institute an action arising out of or based on the debt securities in any competent court in The Republic of Italy. Italy will irrevocably submit to the jurisdiction of the Federal and State courts in The City of New York in respect of any such action and will irrevocably waive to the fullest extent permitted by Italian law any objection to venue and any immunity from jurisdiction (but not from execution or attachment or process in the nature thereof) to which Italy might be entitled in any action arising out of or based on the debt securities which may be instituted by the holder of any debt security in any State or Federal court in The City of New York or in any competent court in The Republic of Italy. The appointment and the waiver of immunity does not include actions brought under the United States Federal securities laws or any state securities laws. If we did not waive immunity, it would not be possible to obtain a United States judgment in an action against Italy unless a court were to determine that we were not entitled under the Immunities Act to sovereign immunity with respect to the action.

Listing

Except as may otherwise be indicated in any prospectus supplement, application will be made to list each series of debt securities on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange and Euromot (*Mercato Telematico Eurobbligazioni*).

Definitions

Cross Series Amendment means an amendment involving (i) any series of debt securities or any agreement governing the issuance or administration of such series, and (ii) the debt securities of one or more other series or any agreement governing the issuance or administration of such other debt securities.

Cross Series Proposal means a proposal or matter for consideration affecting or concerning (i) any series of debt securities or any agreement governing the issuance or administration of such series, and (ii) one or more other series of debt securities or any agreement governing the issuance or administration of such other series of debt securities.

Encumbrance shall mean any mortgage, charge, pledge, lien or other arrangement creating security other than (a) any Encumbrance on goods or other assets provided to or acquired by Italy and securing a sum of Public External Indebtedness not greater than the purchase price (together with interest and other related charges) of such goods or assets and any related services; or (b) any Encumbrance securing or providing for the payment of Public External Indebtedness incurred in connection with any Project Financing provided that such Encumbrance applies only to (i) assets which are the subject of such Project Financing or (ii) revenues or claims which arise from the operation, failure to meet specifications, exploitation, sale or loss of, or failure to complete, or damage to, such properties.

Index Linked Obligation means a debt security that provides for the payment of additional amounts linked to changes in a published index, but does not include a component part of an Index Linked Obligation that is no longer attached to that Index Linked Obligation.

Project Financing shall mean any arrangement for the provision of funds which are to be used solely to finance a project for the acquisition, construction, development or exploitation of any assets pursuant to which the persons providing such funds agree that the principal source of repayment of such funds will be the project and the revenues (including insurance proceeds and contractual claims) generated by such project.

Public External Indebtedness shall mean all indebtedness of Italy in the form of bonds, notes, debentures or other securities issued by Italy on international markets (but for the avoidance of doubt, excluding any such securities issued exclusively in Italy) that are or were intended to be quoted, listed or traded on any securities exchange or other securities market.

Reserved Matters are:

- change the due date for the payment of the principal, premium or any installment of interest on the outstanding debt securities of the series;
- reduce any amount, including any overdue amount, payable on the outstanding debt securities of the series;
- change the method used to calculate any amount payable on the outstanding debt securities of the series;
- reduce the redemption price for the outstanding debt securities or change any date on which the outstanding debt securities may be redeemed;
- change the currency in which interest, premium or principal will be paid or the places at which interest, premium or principal of the outstanding debt securities of the series is payable;
- impose any condition on or otherwise modify our obligations to make payments on the outstanding debt securities;
- except as permitted by any related guarantee, release any guarantee issued in relation on the outstanding debt securities or change the terms of that guarantee;
- except as permitted by any related security agreement, release any collateral that is pledged or charged as security for the payment on the outstanding debt securities or change the terms on which that collateral is pledged or charged;
- change any payment related circumstance under which the outstanding debt securities may be declared due and payable prior to their stated maturity;
- change the seniority or ranking of the outstanding debt securities;
- change the governing law provision of outstanding debt securities of the series;
- change the courts to the jurisdiction of which we have submitted, our obligation under the fiscal agency agreement or the terms and conditions of the debt securities of the series to appoint and maintain an agent for service of process or our waiver of immunity in respect of actions or proceedings brought by any holder based upon a debt security of the series;
- change the principal amount of outstanding debt securities or, in the case of a Cross Series Amendment and/or Cross Series Proposal, the principal amount of outstanding debt securities of any other series required to

approve a proposed amendment in relation to the outstanding debt securities, the principal amount of outstanding debt securities required for a quorum to be present, or the rules for determining whether a debt security is outstanding for these purposes; or

• change the definition of Reserved Matters.

DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

The following is a brief summary of the terms and conditions of the warrants, which we may issue from time to time, and the warrant agreement, which governs the warrants. We have filed or will file copies of the forms of warrants and the form of the warrant agreement as exhibits to our Registration Statement or an amendment to our Annual Report. Because this is only a summary, you should read the form of warrant and the warrant agreement in their entirety.

General

We may issue warrants for the purchase of debt securities, either together with debt securities offered by any prospectus supplement or separately. We will issue each series of warrants under a warrant agreement which we will enter into with a bank or trust company, as warrant agent. We will set out the terms of the warrants in the prospectus supplement relating to a particular issue of warrants. The prospectus supplement relating to a series of warrants will set forth:

- the terms of the debt securities, which you may purchase upon exercise of the warrants;
- the principal amount of debt securities, which you may purchase upon exercise of one warrant;
- the exercise price of each warrant;
- the procedures for, and conditions to, exercising a warrant and for purchasing debt securities;
- the dates on which the right to exercise the warrants shall commence and expire;
- whether and under what conditions we may terminate or cancel the warrants;
- the date, if any, on and after which the warrants and the related debt securities will be separately transferable;
- whether the warrants represented by warrant certificates will be issued in registered or bearer form;
- whether warrants issued in registered or bearer form will be exchangeable between forms, and, if registered, where they may be transferred and registered; and
- other specific provisions.

Governing Law; Consent to Service

The warrants will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York. Matters required to be governed by the laws of Italy, including authorization and execution, will be governed by the laws of Italy. We will appoint a warrant agent as our authorized agent in the United States. Process may be served on the warrant agent in any action arising out of or based on the warrants which may be instituted in any State or Federal court in The City of New York by the holder of any warrant, and Italy will irrevocably waive any immunity to service of process in any such action which may be instituted in any such court or (except as to venue) in any competent court in The Republic of Italy to the fullest extent permitted by Italian law. The appointment of the warrant agent will be irrevocable until all principal, premium and interest, due and to become due on the debt securities has been provided to the fiscal agent. If for any reason, the warrant agent ceases to be able to act as such warrant agent or ceases to have an address in the United States, we will appoint another person in Washington, D.C. or The City of New York as our authorized agent. In addition, a holder of any warrant may institute an action arising out of or based on the warrants in any competent court in The Republic of Italy. Italy will irrevocably submit to the jurisdiction of the Federal and State courts in The City of New York in respect of any such action and will irrevocably waive to the fullest extent permitted by Italian law any objection to venue and any immunity from jurisdiction (but not from execution or attachment or process in the nature thereof) to which Italy might be entitled in any action arising out of or based on the warrants which may be instituted by the holder of any warrant in any State or Federal court in The City of New York or in any competent court in The Republic of Italy. The appointment and the waiver of immunity does not include actions brought under the United States Federal securities laws or any state securities laws. If we did not waive immunity, it would not be possible to obtain a United States judgment in an action against Italy unless a court were to determine that we were not entitled under the Immunities Act to sovereign immunity with respect to the action.



TAXATION

United States Tax Considerations

Issuances of Debt Securities

The following discussion is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, existing and proposed Treasury Regulations, revenue rulings, administrative interpretations and judicial decisions (all as currently in effect and all of which are subject to change, possibly retroactively). Except as specifically set forth herein, this summary only addresses U.S. holders (as defined below) who acquire debt securities at their issue price as part of their initial distribution and who hold such debt securities as capital assets. This discussion, moreover, does not address U.S. federal estate, gift, and alternative minimum tax considerations, the Medicare tax on certain net investment income or any state, local and non-U.S. tax considerations relating to the ownership and disposition of the debt securities. This summary does not discuss all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to holders in light of their particular circumstances or to holders subject to special tax rules, such as insurance companies, banking and other financial institutions, real estate investment trusts, regulated investment companies, dealers in securities or foreign currencies, traders in securities or commodities that elect mark-to-market treatment, persons that are, or that hold debt securities through, partnerships or other pass-through entities, tax-exempt investors, persons required to accrue interest because they do so on a financial statement, persons holding debt securities as part of a hedging transaction, "straddle", conversion transaction or other integrated transaction, persons holding the debt securities should consult with their own tax advisors with regard to the application of the U.S. federal income tax laws to their particular situations as well as any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, local or foreign jurisdiction.

U.S. Holders. As used herein, the term "U.S. holder" means an initial purchaser of debt securities who is a beneficial owner of such debt securities and who is for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

- a citizen or individual resident of the U.S.;
- a corporation created or organized in or under the laws of the U.S., any state therein or the District of Columbia;
- an estate all of the income of which is includable in gross income for U.S. federal income tax purposes regardless of its source; or
- a trust if:
 - a court within the U.S. is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust, and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust; or
 - a valid election is in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury Regulations for the trust to be treated as a U.S. person.

If a partnership (or other entity treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) is a beneficial owner of the debt securities, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Partnerships holding debt securities and their partners are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding an investment in the debt securities.

Interest and Additional Amounts on the debt securities

Payments or accruals of interest on the debt securities, including any amounts paid in respect of withholding taxes as described in the prospectus, "*Description of Debt Securities — Italian Tax Considerations*," will be taxable to you as ordinary interest income at the time that you receive or accrue such amounts in accordance with your regular method of tax accounting. For U.S. federal income tax purposes, U.S. holders will be treated as having actually received any amounts paid in respect of withholding taxes and as then having paid over the withholding tax to the taxing authorities. As a result, the amount of interest included in gross income for U.S. federal income tax purposes by a U.S. holder may, in some circumstances, be greater than the amount of cash actually received (or receivable) by such U.S. holder.



Credit for Taxes Withheld

Subject to certain conditions and limitations, if we withhold taxes with respect to a payment of interest on a debt securities, you could be eligible to claim such withholding tax as a credit or deduction for purposes of computing the amount of your U.S. federal income tax liability. This credit or deduction is only available to the extent that a refund of the withholding tax is not available under a treaty. Interest income on the debt securities will constitute foreign source income and generally will be considered "passive" category or, in some circumstances, "general" category income for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes. The rules relating to foreign tax credits and the timing thereof are complex and you should consult your tax advisor regarding the availability of a foreign tax credit and the application of the foreign tax credit limitations to your particular situation.

Purchase, Sale and Retirement of the debt securities

When you sell or exchange a debt securities, or if a debt securities that you hold are retired, you generally will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount you realize on the transaction (less any amounts attributable to accrued interest, which will be subject to tax in the manner described above under "Interest and Additional Amounts on the debt securities") and your adjusted tax basis in the debt securities. Your adjusted tax basis in the debt securities should generally equal your cost of the debt securities, increased by any accrued but unpaid interest. The gain or loss that you recognize on the sale, exchange or retirement of the debt securities generally will be capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if you have held the debt securities for more than one year on the date of disposition. Net long-term capital gain recognized by individuals and certain non-corporate U.S. holders is generally eligible for reduced tax rates. Any such gain will generally constitute "U.S. source income" for foreign tax credit purposes. The ability of U.S. holders to offset capital losses against ordinary income is limited.

Non-U.S. Holders. As used herein, the term "non-U.S. holder" means an initial purchaser of debt securities who is a beneficial owner of such debt securities and who is not a partnership and is not a U.S. holder.

Generally a non-U.S. holder will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on payments of interest on, or on any gain on the sale of, the debt securities, unless such holder held the debt securities in connection with a U.S. trade or business carried on by such holder, or in the case of the sale of debt securities by a non-U.S. holder who is an individual, such individual was present in the U.S. for 183 days or more during the taxable year in which such gain is realized and certain other requirements are met.

The U.S. federal income tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of each issuance of debt securities under this prospectus will be further described in the relevant prospectus supplement.

Issuances of Warrants

We will set forth in the relevant prospectus supplement information with respect to the United States tax consequences of the issuance, purchase, exercise and expiration of warrants. This information will include possible original issue discount on debt securities issued with Warrants.

Italian Tax Considerations

Issuances of Debt Securities

The comments below are of a general nature based on current Italian law and practice. Holders of the debt securities who are in doubt as to their personal tax position should consult their professional advisors.

No Italian income or other Italian taxes will be levied or applied by Italy by way of withholding, deduction or otherwise in connection with any payments by Italy of principal or interest in respect of the debt securities to non-residents of Italy having no permanent establishment in Italy.

If the debt securities are held by residents of Italy acting in a business capacity, interest in respect of the debt securities will be subject to their income tax and no withholding tax will be levied by the authorized intermediary in Italy where debt securities are held when a payment is made. If the debt securities are held by residents of Italy who are individuals not acting in a business capacity, non-business partnerships (simple partnerships other than business partnerships and other organizations considered by law as business partnerships or limited partnerships), public or private entities not

exercising business activities including national or local government entities, real estate investment funds, pension funds or other entities or organizations not subject to corporation income tax, a 12.5 percent tax on account of applicable income tax will be levied by the authorized intermediary in Italy where debt securities are held, which shall be a final tax.

If holders of debt securities subject to such final tax hold the debt securities through an authorized intermediary in Italy having asset management discretion over such debt securities, such holders may opt to pay a final 12.5 percent tax levied by the intermediary on all interest, other payments and gains deriving from such management on an annual basis (the "managed savings option"). However, if holders of debt securities subject to such withholding tax on account of income tax hold debt securities through such an asset manager, interest, other payments and gains will be taxed as part of their overall income.

If interest or principal is paid outside of Italy by an entity other than an authorized intermediary in Italy to residents of Italy, who are individuals not acting in a business capacity, they would otherwise be subject to the 12.5 percent final tax described above, holders of debt securities must include the payments received in their income tax return and the payments shall be subject to a separate tax at a 12.5 percent rate or, at the holders' option, to income taxes at the rates applicable to their overall income.

Non-residents of Italy having no permanent establishment in Italy will not be subject to Italian capital gains tax in respect of the disposal or the redemption of the debt securities. Capital gains realized by non-residents, without a permanent establishment in Italy to which the debt securities are effectively connected, from the sale or redemption of the debt securities are in principle subject to a 26 percent substitute tax on 48.08 percent of the gains (resulting in an actual 12.5 percent taxation), if the debt securities are held in Italy. However, the gains are exempt from tax in Italy because the debt securities are listed on a regulated market. This exemption applies even if the debt securities are held in Italy and regardless of the provisions set forth by any applicable double tax treaty and in certain cases is subject to timely filing by non-Italian residents of required documentation (in the form of a self-declaration of non-residence in Italy) with Italian qualified intermediaries (or permanent establishments in Italy of foreign intermediaries) with which the debt securities are deposited.

Gains realized on the disposal or redemption of debt securities by residents of Italy who are individuals not acting in a business capacity or by non-business partnerships and similar organizations will be subject to a final capital gains tax currently at the rate of 12.5 percent. This tax applies to all gains and losses realized in the relevant year and losses may be carried forward to the subsequent four years.

Such holders of debt securities may opt to pay capital gains tax declaring the gains in their annual income tax return or, if the debt securities are deposited with an authorized intermediary in Italy, authorizing the intermediary to levy the capital gains tax (the "administered savings option"). If holders have elected for the managed savings option, gains realized will be subject to the tax applicable thereto. Instead, gains realized by residents of Italy who are individuals acting in a business capacity, partnerships, limited partnerships, corporations or permanent establishments of foreign corporations shall be subject to income or corporation taxes as part of the overall income; gains realized by investment funds will be subject to the taxes applicable thereto. Contracts relating to the transfer of securities are subject to the following registration tax: (i) public deeds and notarized deeds are subject to a fixed registration tax at a rate of \notin 200.00; (ii) private deeds are subject to registration tax at a rate of \notin 200.00 only if they are voluntary registered or if the so-called "*caso d'uso*" or "*enunciazione*" occurs.

Death duties no longer apply in Italy. Italian treasury bonds (including the debt securities) are excluded from the tax base of the inheritance tax. Save for gifts to certain non-profit entities and subject to the application of double Tax Treaties, where relevant, the transfers of any valuable assets (including the debt securities) as a result of donation (or other transfers for no consideration) and the creation of liens on such assets for a specific purpose are taxed as follows:

- 4 percent if the transfer is made to spouses and direct descendants or ancestors; in this case, the transfer is subject to tax on the value exceeding €1,000,000 (per beneficiary);
- 6 percent if the transfer if made to brothers and sisters; in this case, the transfer is subject to the tax on the value exceeding €100,000 (per beneficiary);
- 6 percent if the transfer is made to relatives up to the fourth degree, to persons related by direct affinity as well as to persons related by collateral affinity up to the third degree;

• 8 percent in all other cases.

If the transfer is made in favor of persons with severe disabilities, the tax applies on the value exceeding $\notin 1,500,000$. A tax credit may be available for the inheritance and gift tax paid in Italy under the applicable double tax treaty on inheritance and gift, if any.

Common Reporting Standard

Directive 2014/107/EU as well as the agreements entered into pursuant to art. 6 of the Convention on mutual administrative assistance in tax matters between the Member States of the Council of Europe and the OECD countries provides for the automatic exchange of financial information for tax purposes under a common standard of communication in order to counteract international tax evasion. In order to apply these rules the financial institutions shall transmit to the competent Revenue Agency of their own country the data on each person who is the subject of communication and on the related account, including those relating to financial assets controlled by one or more persons subject to disclosure.

As indicated in the prospectus under "*Description of Debt Securities* — *Italian Tax Considerations*", no additional amounts will be payable with respect to the debt securities if a payment on debt securities is reduced as a result of any tax, assessment or other governmental charge that is required to be made pursuant to any European Union directive on the taxation of savings income or any law implementing or complying with, or introduced in order to conform to, any such directive. Holders should consult their tax advisers regarding the implications of the Directive in their particular circumstances.

18

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell securities to or through underwriters. We may also sell securities directly to other purchasers or through agents. These firms may also act as agents. Only agents or underwriters named in the prospectus supplement are deemed to be agents or underwriters in connection with the securities offered by the prospectus supplement.

The securities may be distributed from time to time in one or more transactions:

- at a fixed price or prices, which we may change;
- at market prices prevailing at the time of sale;
- at prices related to prevailing market prices; or
- at negotiated prices.

In connection with the sale of securities, we may pay compensation to underwriters. Underwriters who act as agents for purchasers of securities may also receive compensation from the purchasers in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions. Underwriters may sell securities to or through dealers. The dealers may receive compensation in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions from the underwriters and/or commissions from the purchasers for whom they may act as agents. Underwriters, dealers and agents that participate in the distribution of securities may be deemed to be underwriters under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933. Any discount or commissions received by underwriters, dealers and agents from us and any profit on the resale of securities by them may be deemed to be underwriting discounts and commissions. We will identify any underwriter or agent, and describe any compensation received from us in the prospectus supplement.

The securities will be a new issue of securities with no established trading market. Underwriters and agents that we sell securities to for public offering and sale may make a market in the securities. However, the underwriters and agents will not be obligated to make a market in the securities and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. We cannot assure you that there will be a liquid trading market for the securities.

We may offer securities to present holders of other securities that we have issued, as consideration for our purchase or exchange of those other securities. This offer may be in connection with a publicly announced tender, exchange or other offer for those securities or in privately negotiated transactions, and may be in addition to or in lieu of sales of securities directly or through underwriters or agents. We will describe these arrangements in the prospectus supplement.

We may enter into agreements with underwriters, dealers and agents who participate in the distribution of securities. These agreements may entitle the underwriters, dealers and agents to indemnification by us against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

We may authorize underwriters or other persons acting as our agents to solicit offers by institutions to purchase securities from us under contracts which provide for payment and delivery on a future date. We will describe these arrangements in the prospectus supplement. The underwriters may enter into these contracts with commercial and savings banks, insurance companies, pension funds, investment companies, educational and charitable institutions and other institutions. We must approve the institutions in all cases. The obligations of any purchaser under any of these contracts will be subject to the condition that the purchase of the securities shall not at the time of delivery be prohibited under the laws of the jurisdiction to which such purchaser is subject. The underwriters and other agents will not have any responsibility in connection with the validity or performance of these contracts.

Except as may otherwise be indicated in any prospectus supplement, the securities may be offered for sale in those jurisdictions in the United States, Europe and Asia where it is legal to make such offers.



OFFICIAL STATEMENTS

Information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or any prospectus supplement, which is identified as being derived from a publication of Italy or one of its agencies or instrumentalities, is included in this prospectus or such prospectus supplement as a public official document of Italy. All other information in this prospectus and in the Registration Statement is included as a public official statement and has been reviewed by dott. Davide Iacovoni, Director General of Direction II of the Department of Treasury of the Ministry of Economy and Finance of Italy, in his official capacity, and is included herein on her authority. Except as may otherwise be indicated in any prospectus supplement, all other information in such prospectus supplement will be included as a public official statement and will be reviewed by dott. Davide Iacovoni, in his official capacity, and will be included therein on her authority. With respect to matters of Italian law, see "Validity of the Securities".

VALIDITY OF THE SECURITIES

Except as may otherwise be indicated in any prospectus supplement, the validity of each series of securities will be passed upon on behalf of Italy by the Head of the Legal Service of the Department of Treasury - Ministry of Economy and Finance of Italy as to Italian law, and on behalf of the underwriters or agents by any U.S. counsel to the underwriters named in the applicable prospectus supplement, as to matters of New York and United States law. All statements with respect to matters of Italian law included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus have been passed upon on behalf of Italy by the Head of the Legal Service of the Department of Treasury - Ministry of Economy and Finance of Italy and are made upon its authority. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for the underwriters as to United States law and Italian law by counsel to the underwriters named in the applicable prospectus supplement. From time to time, Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom (UK) LLP may render legal advice to the Ministry of Economy and Finance of Italy.

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

The Authorized Representative of Italy in the United States is the Honorable Armando Varricchio, Italian Ambassador to the United States, whose address is 3000 Whitehaven Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20008.

GENERAL INFORMATION

Authorization

The terms of the debt securities will be approved, from time to time, by a Decree issued by the Treasury Department of the Ministry of Economy and Finance pursuant to Article 3 of Legislative Decree No. 398 of December 30, 2003 and subsequent implementing enactments.

Documents

A copy of the fiscal agency agreement executed by Italy and Citibank, N.A. will be available for inspection at the specified office of Banque Internationale à Luxembourg S.A.

Litigation

Except as disclosed in this prospectus, or in our annual report on Form 18-K, Italy is not involved in any litigation or arbitration proceedings which are material in the context of the issue of the Notes nor so far as it is aware are any such proceedings pending or threatened.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

This prospectus is part of a Registration Statement that Italy filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission using a shelf registration process. This prospectus does not contain all of the information provided in the Registration Statement. For further information, you should refer to the Registration Statement.

Italy files annual reports and other information with the SEC relating to the securities. You can request copies of these documents, upon payment of a duplicating fee, by writing to the SEC. You may also read and copy these documents at the SEC's public reference room in Washington, D.C. or at the SEC's regional offices:

100 F Street, NE Washington, D.C. 20549

3 World Financial Center, Suite 400 New York, NY 10281-1022

75 W. Jackson Boulevard, Suite 900 Chicago, IL 60604

Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information. In addition, the Commission maintains an Internet site that contains reports, statements and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the Commission. The address of the Commission's site is www.sec.gov.

The Republic of Italy also maintains various Internet sites that contain detailed information regarding Italy and its government, economy and fiscal affairs. These Internet sites include: (i) www.tesoro.it (Ministry of Economy and Finance), (ii) www.bancaditalia.it (Bank of Italy) and (iii) www.istat.it (ISTAT).

The SEC allows Italy to incorporate by reference some information that Italy files with the SEC. Incorporated documents are considered part of this prospectus. Italy can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. Information that Italy later files with the SEC will update and supersede this incorporated information. The following documents are incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any accompanying prospectus supplement:

- Italy's Annual Report on Form 18-K for the year ended December 31, 2019; and
- each subsequent Annual Report on Form 18-K and any amendment on Form 18-K/A filed after the date of this prospectus and before all of the securities are sold;

Any person receiving a copy of this prospectus may obtain, without charge and upon request, a copy of any of the above documents, including any exhibits that are incorporated by reference in them. Requests for such documents should be directed to

Director General of Public Debt Ministry of Economy and Finance Direzione II (Public Debt) Via XX Settembre, 97 00187 Rome, Italy Telephone: +3906 481 4985 Facsimile: +3906 481 4476

As long as any of the securities remain outstanding and are listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, you may also obtain, free of charge, copies of Italy's Annual Report on Form 18-K, this prospectus and any prospectus supplement or pricing supplement at the office of the paying agent for the securities in Luxembourg. Italy has initially appointed Banque Internationale à Luxembourg as its Luxembourg paying agent.

As long as any of the securities remain outstanding and are listed on the Luxembourg Stock Exchange, if there is a material change to the terms and conditions of the securities or in the economic affairs of Italy that is not reflected in any of the documents relating to the securities, Italy will amend the applicable prospectus supplement relating to the securities or incorporate new or updated documents in the manner discussed above.

21

CROSS REFERENCE SHEET

Between Schedule B of the Securities Act of 1933 and the prospectus

Schedule B

Item	Heading of Prospectus
1.	Cover Page
2.	Use of Proceeds
3.	Description of the Securities*
4.	*
5.	*
6.	*
7.	Authorized Representative
8.	**
9.	**
10.	Plan of Distribution**
11.	*
12.	Validity of the Securities
13.	***
14.	***

* Additional information to be included in Italy's Annual Report on Form 18-K filed or to be filed with the Commission, as amended from time to time and incorporated by reference herein.

- ** Additional information to be provided from time to time in prospectus supplements and pricing supplements to be delivered in connection with the offering of debt securities and/or warrants.
- *** Additional information included in Part II to this Registration Statement or as an exhibit hereto or to be provided from time to time by one or more amendments to this Registration Statement.

22

PART II

(As required by Items (11) and (14) of Schedule B of the Securities Act of 1933.)

- I. The issuer hereby agrees to furnish copies of the opinions of the Head of the Legal Service of the Department of Treasury
 Ministry of Economy and Finance of Italy, in respect of the legality of the Securities in post-effective amendments to this Registration Statement or in any report filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement.
- II. An itemized statement showing estimated expenses of Italy, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, in connection with the offering and sale of a particular issue of Securities will be provided in the post-effective amendment to the Registration Statement relating to such issue or in a report filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement.

UNDERTAKINGS

Italy hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement:
 - (i) to include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
 - (ii) to reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of this Registration Statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereto) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in this Registration Statement; and
 - (iii) to include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in this Registration Statement or any material change to such information in this Registration Statement.

provided, however, that Italy shall not be required to file a post-effective amendment otherwise required by clause (i) or clause (ii) above if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment is contained in any report filed under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement.

- (2) For the purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment, that contains a form of prospectus, shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities covered thereby, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as a part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in the forms of prospectus filed by Italy pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (5) For the purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of Italy's annual report on Form 18-K or amendments thereto under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered thereby, and the offering of such securities at the time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

II-2

CONTENTS

This Registration Statement consists of:

- (1) Facing sheet.
- (2) Part I consisting of the prospectus.
- (3) Part II consisting of pages numbered II-1 to II-2.
- (4) The following exhibits:
 - A. Fiscal Agency Agreement, dated as of January 29, 2013, between The Republic of Italy and Citibank, N.A., as Fiscal Agent, including forms of debt securities;*
 - B. Form of Underwriting Agreement relating to the Debt Securities;*
 - C. Consent of Dr. Davide Iacovoni, Director General of Directorate II of the Department of Treasury of the Ministry of Economy and Finance of The Republic of Italy;
 - D. Consent of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom (UK) LLP; and
 - E. Consent of the Head of the Legal Service of the Department of Treasury Ministry of Economy and Finance of Italy.
- (*) Previously filed as an exhibit to Registration Statement No. 333-234057, dated October 2, 2019, and incorporated herein by reference.

SIGNATURES

Of the Issuer:

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, duly authorized in the City of Rome on October 30, 2020.

By: /s/ Davide Iacovoni

Name: Dr. Davide Iacovoni Title: Director General Directorate II Department of Treasury Ministry of Economy and Finance Of the Duly Authorized representative in the United States:

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the undersigned, the duly authorized representative in the United States of The Republic of Italy, has signed this Registration Statement in Washington D.C. on October 30, 2020.

By: /s/ Armando Varricchio

Name: Armando Varricchio Title: Ambassador Embassy of Italy in the United States Authorized Representative in the United States

INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit No.	Description
А.	Fiscal Agency Agreement, dated as of January 29, 2013, between The Republic of Italy and Citibank, N.A., as Fiscal Agent, including forms of debt securities;*
В.	Form of Underwriting Agreement relating to the Debt Securities;*
<u>C.</u>	Consent of Dr. Davide Iacovoni, Director General of Directorate II of the Department of Treasury of the Ministry of Economy and Finance of the Republic of Italy;
<u>D.</u>	Consent of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom (UK) LLP; and
<u>E.</u>	Consent of the Head of the Legal Service of the Department of Treasury - Ministry of Economy and Finance of Italy.

^(*) Previously filed as an exhibit to Registration Statement No. 333-234057, dated October 2, 2019, and incorporated herein by reference

CONSENT

I hereby consent to the use of my name and the making of the statements with respect to me which are set forth under the caption "*Official Statements*" in the prospectus of The Republic of Italy included in this Registration Statement filed by The Republic of Italy with the Securities and Exchange Commission of the United States.

By: /s/ Davide Iacovoni

Name: Dr. Davide Iacovoni Title: Director General Directorate II Department of Treasury Ministry of Economy and Finance

Dated: October 30, 2020

CONSENT

We hereby consent to the use of our name and the making of the statements with respect to us which are set forth under the caption "*Validity of the Securities*" in the prospectus included in this Registration Statement filed by The Republic of Italy with the Securities and Exchange Commission of the United States.

In giving this consent, we do not thereby admit that we are within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

SKADDEN, ARPS, SLATE, MEAGHER & FLOM (UK) LLP

Dated: October 30, 2020

CONSENT

I hereby consent to the use of the Head of the Legal Service of the Department of Treasury - Ministry of Economy and Finance of Italy and the making of the statements with respect to it which are set forth under the caption "*Validity of the Securities*" in the prospectus included in this Registration Statement filed by The Republic of Italy with the Securities and Exchange Commission of the United States.

In giving this consent, I do not thereby admit that I am within the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

By: /s/ Elena Comparato

Name: Dott.sa Elena Comparato Title: Head of the Legal Service of Department of Treasury Ministry of Economy and Finance

Dated: October 30, 2020